MIDDLETON STONEY PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL ON MONDAY 9 MARCH 2015 AT 7.00PM

Present:

Mr A J Fulljames






Chairman

Mrs D Pay
Mr P Maggs

Mr P Brown

Councillor Mrs C Fulljames (part)




OCC

Mr A F Hickman






Clerk

1.APOLOGIES 

Mrs C Allmond
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

None 

3. MINUTES
Minutes of meeting of 12 January 2014 were approved. 

4. MATTERS ARISING
Aircraft Noise
· Members noted a further letter of 19 January 2015 from Air Commodore DJF Lee which is a more positive response to our concerns together with a promise of his personal intervention should the overflying undertakings be breached again.
· The Clerk will contact Flight Lieutenant Dave Howell at Brize Norton to check whether the new commanding officer at Weston-on-the-Green is in place. If so we will contact to arrange a visit to a PC meeting. 
Blocked Drains

· Blocked drains on Bicester Road have now been cleared.

· Blocked drain on Heyford Road (near crossroads) has also been cleared

Grass Cutting
· The Clerk will remind OCC that it is to provide costs for cutting grass in the Parish over and above the two free cuts which will be undertaken.  
5. FINANCE
Since the last meeting receipts and payments were: 
General Fund

	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	
	
	Middleton Stoney VHMC (rent)
All Saints Parish Church

Clerk’s Salary (net of tax)

HMRC tax Clerk’s salary

Clerk’s expenses

Village Hall Maintenance Fund

Playground Fund
	£    12.00
£  200.00

£  400.00

£  100.00
£    77.78

£1500.00

£  350.00




Village Hall
	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	VAT Recovered
Per General Fund (agreed budget)
	£    20.86
£1500.00
	MCFP (emergency lights svce)
	£ 107.11


Playground 
	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	VAT Recovered 
Per General Fund (agreed budget) 
	£   13.00
£ 350.00
	OPFA (re 2014)
	£   40.00


Diamond Jubilee Fund 

	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	VAT Recovered 
	£  51.74
	All Saints Parish Church
	£   10.37


Diamond Jubilee Fund

· After recovery of VAT a small surplus of £10.37 remains. The DJ organising group is happy that these funds should be donated to All Saints Parish Church and the DJ account may then be closed off. 
Risk Assessment & Management (financial) for the period 1 April 2014 – 31 March 2015. 
· Reviewed by members and signed off. A Review of effectiveness of Internal Audit for the period 1 April 2014 – 31 March 2015 had been conducted and was signed off. 
Sub Station Lease 

· Still await return of new Lease from SSE. Clerk has again written to Brethertons for an update on this long outstanding issue. 
6. PLAYGROUND
· Mrs O’Dwyer plans to undertake the Spring maintenance over the weekend of 25/26 April. A note asking for volunteers will be placed in ABC.
· Mrs O’Dwyer also reports damage to one of the new benches. She will investigate possible repair and report back. 
7.VILLAGE HALL
· VH Sign – Mr & Mrs Maggs are investigating.
· Repair to ceiling cladding is being dealt with.

· Mrs Pay had consulted a roofing contractor to investigate damp on the internal North facing wall of the VH. No obvious sign of leakage from external roof. The contractor had suggested that it may be a result of condensation and recommended the fitting of roof tile vents. The cost for 10 vents would be £390 including fitting. Whilst this is affordable, members felt a second opinion should be sought before going ahead. Mrs Pay will put this in hand and report back. 
8. CORRESPONDENCE
· CDC invites us to take part in the Annual Spring Clean once again. Members agreed that we should take part and the Clerk will arrange for the weekend of 11/12 April. A Note will be placed in ABC. The Clerk has also written to CDC Environmental Services to highlight the need for litter clearance in the wider parish.

· ABC - Note received to confirm that Stephen Pryor is stepping down as editor of ABC. A new team, headed by Candy Pheasey of Chesterton, has been put in place to continue publication in the normal way. Address for contributions is chestertonmag@gmail.com and the deadline for submission remains 15th of the month.  

9. PLANNING MATTERS 
· 13/01802/F – Mr D Smith, Romany Gypsy pitches – Caulcott. Appeal Inquiry will be held on 18 March.
Cherwell District Council – Local Plan. 

· The Chairman and Mr Maggs attended a site visit by the Planning Inspector to Heyford Park on 24 February and the Chairman was able to re-iterate our concerns re traffic impacts of the proposed extra development. The Inspector stated that he had visited the junction at Middleton Stoney crossroads. The outcome of the modified Local Plan is likely to be determined in 2nd week of May by the Inspector.
· We have been in correspondence with OCC (Mr Bev Hindle) re possible traffic ‘mitigation’ measures needed for the crossroads especially if the increased development at Heyford Park proposed in the modified Local Plan comes to fruition. OCC say they have modelled some measures involving new signalling at various points to the west and also restricting the western arm of the junction to ‘access’ and ‘local traffic’ only.  OCC conceded that there will have to be more detailed analysis at the ‘masterplanning stage’. It is still by no means clear what effectively can be achieved so we have requested that we be involved at the masterplanning stage and also have invited Mr Hindle to meet with us on site. 
Proposed Neighbourhood Plan (NP)
· Members noted an email from Ian Corkin (IC) (Ardley with Fewcott PC) who had been making enquiries as to the position with CDC agreeing the boundary of the NP area. He believes the issue will come before the CDC Executive at the beginning of April. In the meantime he has arranged a meeting of ‘working group’ members at Ardley VH on 24 March (3pm – 7pm). It is not clear what these working groups comprise and who the members are and the Clerk will ask IC for clarification. If necessary Mr Maggs will attend on 24th for at least part of the meeting.  
“ Connecting Oxfordshire” - Oxfordshire Local Transport Plan (LTP 4) 
· Latest consultation closes on 2 April. The section relating to Bicester strategy had been circulated to members and there was some discussion as to how we should respond. Clearly the traffic impacts of the expansion of Bicester and the new developments at Upper Heyford are our main concern. A response will be formulated, circulated to members and submitted to OCC by the deadline. 

EP Barrus Ltd

· This application will be determined by CDC Planning Committee in due course and it is proposed that our objections will be circulated to members of the Planning Committee immediately prior to the meeting.  
Ardley Landfill 
Under Urgent Business arrangements we had agreed response to: 
· MW.0019/15 – Condition 52 - imported soil storage and details. No objections. Now approved.
Upper Heyford
· Members noted an email from Dorchester Group which alerts us to a possible planning  application from Pye Homes for some 70 homes on a greenfield site at Lechmere Farm, just east of the former RAF Upper Heyford site and outside of the current planning boundary. We would object to this of it were to be the subject of a formal planning application. 
North West Bicester - Eco Town (NWB) 
Supplementary Planning Document Consultation.

· Our response was agreed on 14 January. However, consultation has been extended to 20 February. We have re-submitted our response to meet the revised deadline.

Under Urgent Business arrangements we had agreed response to: 
· 14/01384/OUT - A2Dominion South Limited – Development of 2600 houses to the North of the Eco Town site, Banbury Road, B4100. We responded to this in September 2014 but slightly revised plans have been submitted. These revisions do not affect our original response which members agreed to re-submit. 
· 14/01212/OUT – Portfolio Property Partners Ltd – Development of up to 1700 houses – ‘Himley Village’. Once again this refers to the re-alignment of Howes Lane and we have restated our concerns. W have also underlined the importance of introducing a robust and enforceable routeing agreement to ensure that HGV traffic (including all construction and delivery vehicles) to and from the Eco-town does not uses the B430/B4030 junction in Middleton Stoney.

Villiers Park curtilage
· CDC (Olivia Colson) reports that she has inspected the site and spoken to the owner. The owner says that the building is a replacement for an existing dilapidated building and that existing roofing materials are being re-used. Whilst she has requested a picture of the new building, she appears satisfied that no planning permission is required under the existing use.
10. OXON CC
Councillor Mrs Fulljames reported:   

· OCC approved its budget in February. Council Tax increase for 2015/16 is 1.99% which equates to 46p per week for a Band D property. She confirmed that savings were achieved last year but these must continue to be made in this coming financial year. 

· Stressed the importance of responding to the Oxfordshire Local Transport Plan consultation. 
· Media reports had indicated that the position of CEO of OCC would be dispensed with. This is, however, now under further review. 

· There is a shortage of foster carers in the County and OCC is urgently seeking more.  

· Broadband is expanding across the County but quicker in urban areas than rural areas.

· Re the proposed Howes Lane re-alignment, Councillor Mrs Fulljmaes and the 4 Bicester members of OCC continue to oppose this. They met with the OCC Transport Portfolio Holder and also the OCC Deputy Director – Strategy and Infrastructure Planning (Mr Bev Hindle) to air their views and to re-iterate that changes to road infrastructure (such as the Howes Lane proposals) should be decided by OCC rather than be totally influenced by developers as seems to be the case now. 
· Councillor Mrs Fulljames and the 4 Bicester members of OCC are also opposing the planning application by Albion Land to build distribution facilities at the southern end of the NWB site. They maintain that distribContent-Disposition: form-data; f that nature should be developed elsewhere and there is ample space to do this.  

· Mentioned that there were two options for a road around Graven Hill being put forward. One of these would have an adverse impact on Wendlebury and Wendlebury PC is objecting to this. There is to be an exhibition showing the two options in Wendlebury Village Hall at the end of March (no date decided).  

· OCC will conduct a site visit to Ardley EfW to review the impact of the external lighting. There have been complaints and OCC will seek remedies to reduce light  emissions from the building itself. The external lighting is phased to reduce gradually during the hours of darkness. Councillor Mrs Fulljames would welcome any views from MS residents. 
· Construction of the East/West Rail link is taking longer than anticipated and thus the haulage of aggregate from Dewars Farm Quarry will not reduce until early April. Councillor Mrs Fulljames is liaising with Smiths regarding continuing problems with mud on the road.  
11. CHERWELL DC
Councillor Andrew Fulljames reported:

· CDC has agreed that there will again be no increase in Council Tax in the next financial year. 

· Confirmed the likely determination date of the modified Local Plan was 2nd week in May. Also stated that the Plan will not provide for a full 5 year housing land supply and so the District will still be vulnerable to speculative planning applications and be subject to the expense of fighting them. 

· The collaboration with South Northants Council continues but a collaboration with Stratford-upon-Avon District Council is ‘on hold’ for the present.   

12. TRAFFIC
· Weight limit on Northbound B430. Members agreed that a formal request to Ardley with Fewcott and Weston-on-the-Green Parish Councils be sent to arrange a meeting to progress lobbying OCC for such a limit to deter through traffic from using the B430 as a shortcut to J10 of M40 or A43 and south to the A34.  
· On 15 January an HGV approached MS from the west and attempted to turn left onto B430 at the crossroads and became lodged and immobilized on the kerb causing major disruption on all roads. Clearly the vehicle had missed or ignored the directional sign near Three Post Corner on the Heyford Road which directs HGVs for M40 to turn left. Clerk has written and subsequently spoken to Highways Department. When OCC budgets permit it is intended to amend the directional sign to make it clearer.   
Community Speedwatch
· Briefing meeting held on 19 January. Positive response from 13 parishioners who agreed to volunteer. Simon Pettit has agreed to act as co-ordinator. The PC is currently sourcing signage and equipment and agreeing costs. 
· Simon Pettit is attempting to borrow a speed gun from Bucknell PC as an interim measure. 
· PC members agreed that the indemnity to Thames Valley Police should be signed and this has now been returned to TVP  
· Our brokers have confirmed that the PC Liability Insurance will cover the volunteers. 
· Mrs Pay will obtain Hi/viz jackets for volunteers. 
13. PARISHIONERS’ COMMENTS
Village Web-site
· Kath Moss has costed the setting up and maintemnace of a village web-site. Set up will be around £150.00 and ongoing web-host cost will be around £100.00. Kath will act as administrator at no cost. Members agreed that we should proceed with this and agreed the cost. The Clerk will liaise with Kath to progress matters and also pass on our thanks.



14. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
Parish Council Election
· The Clerk outlined the arrangements and timescales for the parish council elections to be held on 7 May.  The Statutory Notice of elections will be placed on the Village Notice Board on 30 March 2015. We are required to elect 7 Councillors to serve for 4 years. A note to test interest in standing has been placed in March edition of ABC. Nominations must be hand delivered to CDC by no later than 4pm on 9 April.   
15. NEXT MEETING
The next meeting which will also include the AGM and will be preceded by the Annual Parish Meeting will be held on May 18th at 7.00pm in the Village Hall. 
Meeting closed at 8.25pm         
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